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Abstract: In changing global business environment industries are facing a lot of challenges which hamper its productivity and growth. It is through 
operational excellence different industries have overcome these challenges and achieved their desired goals. The purpose of this study is to propose a 
conceptual framework after systematic review of literature on the term operational excellence. Reviewing grounding theory of quality management, 
operational excellence models and factors influencing operational excellence from both quantitative and qualitative studies, we select three influencing 
variables Transformational Leadership (TL), Human Resource Practices (HRP) and Knowledge Sharing (KS) which affect operational excellence (OE). 
This paper further explores the impact of identified variables TL, HRP on OE and further check the role of KS as mediator. Finally this paper finalized a 
conceptual model after exploring previous studies and propose an empirical investigation for validation in future for researchers and practitioners. 
 
Index Terms: Operational excellence, Transformational leadership, HR Practices, Knowledge sharing 
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1 INTRODUCTION                        
Currently the business environment is competitive with varying 
demands from different industries and firms are redesigning 
themselves towards excellence [1]. Accomplishment of 
organizational vison and objectives should be intentional not 
accidental. It is challenging to transform intentions into 
accomplishment and the particular recipe for effective 
transformation varies from one organization to other. 
Organizations successful in this transformation have usually 
mastered commonalities from which maps and general 
excellence models can be derived as “X Excellence Models”. 
These maps and models provide general guidance and 
processes for other organizations seeking continued success 
[2]. These X variations comprise operational, organizational, 
performance, enterprise or business and herein we focus on 
operational excellence.  
The term operational excellence is almost universal in a 
broader scope of organizational functions and different 
research fields. Preliminary literature about excellence is 
found in the book of Peters & Waterman (1982) namely “In 
search of excellence: Lessons from America’s best-run 
companies” [4].  
It was urged that excellent companies are brilliant in their 
values, tools cannot substitute thinking, intellect cannot 
override wisdom and analysis cannot stop action. These 
companies remain focused to keep the objectives directional 
in such a complex and competitive environment.  
These companies commit and insist on best quality. They own 
and give value to their customers. They consider their 
employees by giving worth to their ideas and they appreciate 

their contribution in product and service innovation [3]. Tasmin 
and Woods in (2007) also strongly postulated that through 
effective management of knowledge would lead to higher 
innovation capability, among large manufacturing companies 
in Malaysia [5] The world's innovative researchers on expert 
performance and creative achievement review multiple 
theories and findings from different domains of expertise as 
how experts attain excellence through performance and 
optimize improvements [6]. Firms with excellent technology 
development process complemented with efficient uncertainty 
management would be attaining higher probability in 
sustaining competitive advantage and performance [7]. 
Purpose of this study is to systematic review the previous 
literature on operational excellence from different databases in 
broader prospective and then narrow down both qualitative 
and empirical investigations by reviewing academic journals 
and conferences. During this study it is reviled that most of the 
relevant articles are available in the quality management 
journals. After reviewing multiple theories from different quality 
management journals we found the theory of quality 
management under pinning the concept of our proposed 
conceptual framework [8]. Three excellence models (European 
Foundation for Quality Management (EFQM), Shingo 
Operational excellence Model (SOEM) and Boston Scientific 
Strategic Operational Excellence Model) are taken under 
consideration to investigate the impact of different enablers on 
operational excellence. Based on systematic literature review, 
excellence models and refine empirical researches different 
factors are identified influencing operational excellence in both 
service and production industries. Three factors 
transformational leadership (TL) style, human resource 
practices (HRP) and knowledge sharing (KS) seems to be 
inclining appropriately towards operational excellence (OE). 

 
2  A SYSTEMATIC LITERATURE REVIEW ON 

OPERATIONAL EXCELLENCE 
A systematic literature review on the term “operational 
excellence” was conducted from six databases Scopus, 
Emerald Insight, Science Direct, EBSCO host and ProQuest. 
Based on the search by keyword “operational excellence” 
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used in quality journals, the returned results in border 
prospective are shown in Figure 1 with enough theoretical but 
limited empirical findings. 
 
 

 
 

Figure 1: Search results of “operational excellence” from 
different databases 

 

 
 

Figure 2: Network of search results on the keyword 
Operational Excellence extracted from Scopus 

 
A high level review on the term “operational excellence” from 
six databases returned 7042 documents out of which 3525 are 
academic journals and conference papers. To further refine 
this research on the keyword “operational excellence, 620 
academic journals and conference papers were peer-reviewed 
with time scale of last 35 years. The search duration was 
selected within the period from 1983 to 2019 with the more 
contemporary research on management fields and timeframe 
since Peters & Waterman (1982) published “In Search of 
Excellence” which was influential to focus the management 
thinking for excelling in all fields of business management and 
specifically in the business for operational effectiveness. 
Systematic literature review concluded that most of the 
relevant articles related to operational excellence are available 
in Scopus indexed journals and conference papers. Search on 
operational excellence as keyword was further refine with the 
period from 2010 to 2019 with occurrence of minimum five in 
academic journals and conferences. All the results are export 
and plot in the form of a network using VOS viewer to further 
investigate the influencing factors affecting operational 

excellence as shown in Figure 2. After systematic literature 
review on operational excellence, it is recognized that the 
under discussion concept is not new and available in different 
qualitative and quantitative researches. However, limited 
theories and some models are available in previous studies 
that provide sufficient grounding to the concept of operational 
excellence in both production and service industries. 

 
3 CONCEPT OF OPERATIONAL EXCELLENCE 
The foundation of operational excellence concept can be 
traced from the earlier study of  Treacy & Wiersema (1993) 
while working on delivering excellent customer value by the 
companies with one of three value disciplines operational 
excellence, product leadership and customer intimacy [7]. 
Treacy & Wiersema (1993) define operational excellence as a 
mean of providing reliable product or service to customer at 
competitive market price with least difficulty, minimum time 
and inconvenience. According to Business Dictionary (2019), 
operational excellence is a philosophy of workplace where 
leadership focus on team work and problem solving for 
outcomes through a continuous improvement process in an 
organization [8]. Operational excellence include focusing 
customer needs, employee empowerment, positive attitude 
and ongoing improvement of current activities at workplace. 
The roots of operational excellence concept are found in Lean 
management which was introduced by Toyota Production 
System [4]. Lean management is an approach for elimination 
of non-value added activities that results in generation of 
waste from a production system. Its objective is continuous 
process improvement, customer satisfaction and effective 
utilization of resources [9]. By effective implementation of lean 
management practices for waste elimination from its 
processes, a company can reduce its operational cost without 
compromising on product quality. Similarly, Six Sigma by 
Motorola Corporation introduced an improvement-oriented 
approach from customer point of view to reduce variabilities in 
the processes by using statistical tools with accuracy and 
defect rate of 3.4 per million opportunities. To improve process 
quality decision makings are based on data, investigative 
analysis, structured methods, sequence of focused and 
integrated techniques [10]. Essence of both methodologies 
Lean and Six Sigma is continuous improvement. These are 
popular business strategies for deployment in both 
manufacturing and service industries [11]. Continuous 
improvement is the focal aim and propensity of successful 
organizations for achieving both product and service quality, 
improve performance and operational excellence [10]. Basu 
(2004) define four steps as road map towards operational 
excellence [12]. First step is the phase of operational 
management where organizational objective is to keep the 
business profitable keeping in view the customer needs and 
available resources. In second step, company’s aim is to 
achieve maximum advantage in competitive environment 
through continuous improvement program. This is the stage of 
operational improvement. In third step, the company’s 
objective is to be the best in market with the strategy of well-
established quality management programs such as TQM or 
Six-Sigma. This is the stage of Operational Excellence. Finally 
in the fourth step, aim of organization is to sustain the benefits 
of operational excellence. The strategy will contain sustainable 
processes e.g. knowledge management and self-assessment 
of FIT SIGMA. Hence Lean management, Six Sigma and 
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integrated Lean Six Sigma are strategies for continuous 
improvement to achieve operational excellence and 
improvement of operational performance in the organizations. 

 
4 TOWARDS A THEORY OF OPERATIONAL 

EXCELLENCE 
The growth and development of excellence concepts and 
programs arise in the 1980’s from the amazing works among 
Western organizations regarding excellent performances of 
Japanese firms where the Deming Prize and its fundamental 
model had already been established a decade ago [13]. 
Grounding the concept of fourteen Deming’s principles of 
quality management, Anderson, Rungtusanatham, & 
Schroeder (1994) articulate a theory of quality management 
based on the Deming’s management method [6].  
 

 
 

Figure 3: Seven concepts of Anderson Theory of Quality 
Management [6] 

 
This theory of quality management comprising seven 
concepts. First concept consists of visionary leadership which 
speaks the role of top management defining a long term vision 
for the organization. Second concept consists of internal and 
external cooperation, and third is learning, both these steps 
belongs to organizational system. Fourth concept is process 
management that proceed visionary leadership and 
organizational system towards process outcomes. Process 
outcomes consists of fifth and sixth concepts namely 
continuous improvement and employee fulfillment. Seventh 
and final concept is customer satisfaction that is the outcome 
of quality management theory as shown in Figure 3 [6]. These 
seven steps are the foundation of the Anderson et al (1994) 
theory of quality management based on the fourteen principles 
of W. Edwards Deming for excellence performance [6]. 
Visionary leadership is considered as the ability of 
management to deliver a long range vision for the organization 
by defining processes and encourage practices, driven by 
varying customer needs under the role and control of internal 
management. Visionary leadership is exemplify by clarifying 
and conveying the vison of management, coaching 
management style, follower’s orientation, participation for 
change, proper planning, and employee empowerment and 
executing organizational change. Second concept of quality 
management theory is internal and external cooperation. It is a 
propensity of an organization to involve in non-competitive 
activities. This cooperation is internally between the 

employees and externally with product and service suppliers. 
Internal and external cooperation is exemplify by individual-
supplier orientation, firm-supplier partnership, teamwork, 
collaborative organization, organization wide involvement, 
understanding with organizational process, firm-supplier trust 
and fear of elimination. Learning is the third concept of quality 
management theory and it is capability of an organization to 
nurture and recognize the development of knowledge base, 
skills and abilities (KSA). Learning is exemplify by training and 
development across the company, knowledge foundation, 
knowledge process, knowledge sharing, educational 
development, continuous process of self-improvement and 
learning management. Fourth concept of quality management 
theory is process management. It is the set of procedural and 
behavioral practices highlighting the process management, 
means of actions and not only results. Process management 
is exemplify by design quality, reduction of mass inspection, 
understanding the variations , statistical process control, 
elimination of numerical quotas, management by objectives 
and merit base reward systems. It also address prevention 
orientation, understanding employee motivation, stable 
employment and total cost accounting. Fifth concept of 
continuous improvement is a propensity of successful 
organizations to examine and pursue incremental and 
innovative improvements of its processes, products and 
services. This is exemplify by continuous self improvement, 
organizational and other excellence methodologies 
improvements like lean management, six sigma and 
operational excellence. Sixth concept of employee fulfillment is 
a part of human resource management that ensure the 
commitment of organization with employees according to their 
needs and satisfaction. Employee fulfillment is exemplify by 
employee’s job commitment, pride and satisfaction. Finally the 
seventh concept of quality management theory is customer 
satisfaction. It is the continuous perception of customers that 
their needs are fulfill by organization through quality of its 
products and services. Customer satisfaction is exemplify by 
organization’s response time on customer’s need, product 
quality and service quality. 
 

5 OPERATIONAL EXCELLENCE MODELS 
European Foundation for Quality management (EFQM) 
introduced first excellence model in 1988 known as non-
prescriptive business excellence EFQM model. Purpose of this 
model was, quality management people should monitor all 
activities in an organizations as all level and should focus to 
continuous improvement process for to enhance 
organizational performance. EFQM was based on the 
enablers and key performance results interlinking with 
processes. Enablers include of people, policy and strategy and 
partnership and resource that are highly dependent of 
leadership. Leadership is the most important enabler for 
successful implementation of EFQM models. Key performance 
results of EFQM are dependent on  people results, customer 
results and society results [14]. Figure 4 is showing the EFQM 
excellence model with its respective enablers, processes and 
results. EFQM excellence model is generic and can be use in 
all types of organizations to achieve excellence with learning 
and innovation regardless of sector, structure, size and area. 
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Figure 4: The EFQM Excellence Model 
 
After EFQM another operational excellence model was 
introduced by Shingo Institute of Operational excellence which 
is known as Shingo Operational excellence Model (SOEM) 
against a criteria for which enterprises were assessed as 
applicant for Shingo prize. Enterprise were preparing 
themselves for Shingo prize against the criteria of lean 
manufacturing and quality management.  [2]. Figure 5 show 
the guiding principles of Shingo Operational Excellence Model 
(SOEM) based on four principles known as cultural enablers, 
continuous improvement, enterprise alignment and results 
[15]. Cultural enablers consists of humility within employees 
and promote respect doe every individual in the organization. 
Continuous improvement include incremental improvement, 
quality assurance, processes improvements, flow and pull 
concepts through scientific thinking for the organizations 
seeking success. Enterprise alignment include consistency in 
the in achieving organization’s objectives through systematic 
thinking, methodologies and strategies. Finally results against 
organizational objectives create value for business excellence, 
operational excellence and customer satisfaction. 
 

 
 

Figure 5: SOEM guiding principles 
 
[4] conducted a systematic literature review on existing 
theories, models and practices of operational excellence and 
proposed a model of Boston Scientific Strategic Operational 
Excellence Model as shown in Figure 6. This model align 
enterprise vision for delivering results through tools, metric 

and controls, system, products and technologies, suppliers 
and partners, and roles and skills. 
 

 
 

Figure 6: Boston Scientific Strategic Operational Excellence 
Model 

 
This model also covers the cultural effects through propensity 
of continuous improvement and results are driven by a 
strategy and goals, values and principles. Leadership and 
change management are also the important aspects for 
successful implementation of this scientific strategic 
operational excellence model. This model is dynamic with two 
feedback loops of continuous improvement the first is directed 
towards strategy and goals and second is directed towards the 
leadership and change management. This complete model is 
a systematic approach towards operational excellence. 

 
6 FACTORS AFFECTING OPERATIONAL 

EXCELLENCE 
Based on the previous theories, models and different empirical 
researches, leadership is found to be one of the most 
important success factor effecting operational excellence [1]. 
Out of different leadership styles transformational leadership is 
mostly prefer by top as well as middle management at their 
workplace. Transformational leadership create vision and 
identify the needed change through inspiration, motivation, 
intellectually stimulate and individually considering followers to 
execute their desire through followers commitment. [16].    The 
important success factor are the process, tools, techniques 
and practices that are highly dependent on the human 
behavior and practices that contribute in improvement of 
organizational performance. This study also highlighting 
Human resource practices as another factor significantly 
influencing operational excellence. Similarly, from the 
systematic literature review of operational excellence and 
results shown in network diagram as in Figure 2 also 
indicating different studies in the field of knowledge 
management therefore knowledge sharing is also an important 
factor help to improve excellence in relationship with other 
independent variables.  Table 1 shows different factors 
influencing operational excellence in different industries. All 
these factors have been investigated empirically as well as 
qualitatively in difference researches related to operational 
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excellence in both service and manufacturing industries. Out 
of these popular factors Transformational leadership style, 
human resource practices and knowledge sharing are the 
selected factors influencing operational excellence in this 
proposed conceptual framework. 
 

TABLE 1 
FACTORS AFFECTING OPERATIONAL EXCELLENCE 

SN Factors 
Dependent 
Variable 

Reference 

1 Leadership 
Operational 
excellence 

[1][17] 

2 HRM Practices  [1][18][19] 
3 Operations strategy  [1][18][20] 

4 Involvement culture  
[1][18][19] 
[21][22] 

5 Organizational structure  [20][18] 
6 Process management  [20] 
7 External factors  [20] 
8 Employee accountability  [17] 
9 Risk identification  [17] 
10 Risk accountability  [17] 

11 Knowledge sharing  
[17][23][24] 
[25][26][27] 

12 Management of Change  [17] 

13 
Transformational 
leadership 

 [18][19][28] 

14 Manufacturing technology  [18] 

15 
Affective commitment to 
change 

 [19] 

16 Value Chain  [21] 
17 Redesign innovation  [21] 
18 Employee satisfaction  [21] 
19 Employee motivation  [21] 
20 Employee Training  [21] 

 
6 TRANSFORMATIONAL LEADERSHIP 
Burns (1978) the winner of the Pulitzer Prize first presents the 
concept of transforming leadership during his descriptive 
research about political leaders [29]. Bass (1985) then 
extended the research of Burns (1978) and use the term 
transformational instead of transformation. According to Bass 
(1985), transformational leaders encourage respondents to 
work extra hours and to do more than they ever expected to 
do. Transformational leadership motivate their followers to 
performance more than expectations by transforming their 
attitudes, morals and beliefs as opposite to simply gaining the 
compliance [30]. Transformational leadership creates vision 
and identify the needed change through inspirationally 
motivating, intellectually stimulating and individually 
considering followers to execute their desires through 
followers commitment [31]. Respondents start emulating the 
leaders and reported that they are willing to meet leader’s 
expectations and ready to give all the support required by the 
leader [30]. Avolio, Waldman, & Yammarino (1991) introduced 
4 “Is” of transformational leadership with a goal that how 
transformational leadership have significance impact on 
development of individual and organizational performance 
[32]. The 4 I’s identify the four dimensions of transformational 
leadership (idealized influence, inspirational motivation, 
individual consideration and intellectual stimulation). Idealized 
influence is an important dimension of transformational 
leadership when leaders act as charismatic role models, they 
present a sense of confidence on followers and seems 
powerful to give unconventional and highly influencing 
decisions according to deeply established values [33]. When 
the followers feel that their leaders have confidence on them, 

care about their work, trust in their capabilities and appreciate 
their efforts then they are more willing to contribute in the 
mission of their leader [34]. An intellectually stimulating leader 
helps the followers to think about previous problems in 
innovative ways with reasoning and evidence rather than 
unsupported opinions to solve such issues [32]. Intellectual 
stimulating leaders in the organizations allow follower’s to view 
problems from a different and focused prospective 
transforming them into energetic thinkers and consequently 
employees remained involved with the organizational issues. 
Followers say of their leaders that they help and support us to 
think about critical problems in innovative ways, they give me 
new directions to look at confusions, they help me to 
reconsider the ideas we never asked before [35]. Intellectual 
stimulation encourage follower's conceptualization, 
understanding, examination of problems and the generated 
solutions. Inspirational motivation concentrates on providing 
an engaging vision and direction of the future. Inspirational 
motivation relates to the behavior of leaders that motivate their 
followers around them by giving importance and appreciation 
to their works. Inspirational motivation arouse individuals and 
team spirits by displaying optimism and enthusiasm. The 
leader inspires followers to envision attractive future 
circumstances, which they can eventually imagine for 
themselves [36]. In few simple words followers say of these 
leaders that what we can do and what we should do. Leaders 
provide appealing images to the followers response that 
encourage them to find the meaning of their work [35]. 
Leaders motivate the followers through their vision and 
followers show commitment and willing to accomplish their 
leader’s vision. In individual consideration leaders pay 
attention to the individual concerns of followers or employees 
in an organization rather than treating all the employees alike. 
Leaders act as a best mentor and give his attention and time 
of their followers. Leaders encourage follower’s strengths and 
abilities and address their weakness [32]. Followers respond 
their leaders in a way that that they help us to develop and 
they want to know what they think how we are working. 
Followers are feeling that leaders is giving us personal 
attention when they feel ignored or rejected [35]. Leaders 
individually address the issues of followers and followers 
realize that our issues are exactly under consideration of our 
leaders.  

 
7 HUMAN RESOURCE PRACTICES 
Given the significance to human resources in developing 
greater productivity and profit, a growing body of research 
propose that human resource practices need to be consistent 
with organizational strategies and effectiveness [37]. Human 
resource management include all management decisions and 
practices that produce employee creativity and innovative 
behavior at individual level, interpersonal trust and team 
collaboration at group level that ultimately improve firm 
performance at organizational level [38][39][40][41]. In most of 
the previous studies at individual, group and organizational 
level, human resource practices with four well known 
dimensions seems to be dominating to achieve exceptional 
performance. These four dimensions are recruitment and 
selection, training and development, performance appraisal 
and compensation and benefits [42][43][18][44][45][46]. 
Recruitment includes all the activities that managers perform 
in developing qualified candidates for suitable positions and 
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selection is choosing best candidate from the pool of qualified 
applicants appropriate to the offered posts [47]. At the time of 
hiring, recruiter usually match the applicant’s skills, knowledge 
and abilities (SKAs) either related with job specifications and 
descriptions to confirm suitability of the applicant for 
organization [48]. As each candidate belongs to different belief 
and background values, therefore recruiter also assess 
behavior and attitude of the applicant that must be in line with 
organizational culture and working environment to ensure 
personal-organizational (PO) fitness. Training is a planned 
activity designed by the organizations for assistance of 
employee’s to learn competencies related to job such as skills, 
knowledge and behavior that is important for individual and 
team performance. Development is referred to the assessment 
of employees personality and improvement in the abilities and 
job experience through formal education that contribute in the 
performance of an organization [42]. Training and 
development create an environment of realization that 
employees are valuable and organization is  willing to invest in 
them [49]. Performance appraisal system refers to the 
development of employee’s competencies, identification of 
strengths and weaknesses. It helps to assess and guide the 
trainings and development needs to increase the 
competencies and skills necessary for required behavior [50]. 
When employees in a company realize that the performance 
appraisal system is fair with justice, then employees would 
have a positive perception for the company and it would 
increase their commitment towards the company’s objectives. 
Compensation and benefits increase the motivation and 
performance of employees at individual level. Employees are 
expected to work with positive behavior for organization in 
expectation of rewards and recognition [42]. Employees 
continuously repeat their positive contributions towards 
organizational objectives in expectation of compensation and 
appreciation agreed by the firm [48]. In short, appropriate 
compensation and benefit induce the employees to contribute 
with positive work attitudes and behavior for their organization. 

 
8 KNOWLEDGE SHARING 
Knowledge sharing is an exchange of information in the form 
of facts, experiences, skills and knowledge. Organizations 
transform the information is knowledge form for individuals or 
then arrange to distribute and sharing among organization 
[51]. Knowledge is a strategic resource of an organizations 
that empowers both individuals and organizations to achieve 
several benefits for better learning, decision making, 
adaptability and innovation [52]. Knowledge sharing is 
presume as a motivational factor of employees not only for 
inter organizational but also inta-organizational culture that 
make every day work easier and faster [53].  Several empirical 
investigations conclude that knowledge sharing positively 
contribute with mediating role for individual creativity, team 
creativity as well as organizational creativity [54][53][55]. 
Shao, Feng, & Liu (2012) define two dimension of knowledge 
sharing explicit knowledge sharing and tacit knowledge 
sharing [56]. Explicit knowledge is document in the books in 
written form and this knowledge can be articulate, identify and 
employ and share. Tacit knowledge is available in human mind 
that is gain through skills and experiences and include insights 
and intuitions [57]. Similarly, some author also define the 
knowledge collection and knowledge donations as dimensions 
of knowledge sharing [34][58][59]. Knowledge collecting is 

define as obtaining the knowledge from colleagues  in the form 
useful information whereas knowledge donation involves 
employees communicating with personal intellectual capital 
and colleagues [58]. Knowledge sharing in this conceptual 
framework is used as unidimensional to measure its role 
between independent and dependent variables. 

 
9 TRANSFORMATIONAL LEADERSHIP AND 

OPERATIONAL EXCELLENCE 
Different quantitative researches investigate the impact of 
transformational leadership on operational excellence by 
developing hypothesis on the basis of research questions. [18] 
empirically investigated the positive impact of transformational 
leadership style with all four dimensions (idealize influence, 
inspirational motivation, individual consideration and 
intellectual stimulation) on operational excellence. Multifactor 
Leadership Questionnaire (MLQ-5X) developed by Avolio, 
Yammarino, & Bass (1991) is used in different studies and 
validated multiple times [60]. Transformational style of 
leadership motivate and support to create a positive 
organizational change and extraordinary performance to 
achieve operational excellence [19]. Transformational 
leadership behavior also influences employees motivation and 
employees efforts towards efficiency, effectiveness and 
significantly influence operational excellence [61]. 
Transformational leaders transform follower’s attitudes, 
approaches and beliefs by motivating them to achieve 
performance and also influence towards operational 
excellence [62]. After literature review of previous empirical 
studies on the relationship between transformational 
leadership and operational excellence we can develop a 
hypothesis as 
H1: There is a significant positive relationship between 

Transformational leadership and operational   
excellence. 

 
10 HUMAN RESOURCE PRACTICES AND 

OPERATIONAL EXCELLENCE 
Need of operational excellence in service industry is extremely 
dependent on the strategy and practices required for 
successful implementation. Human resource practices along 
with dimension (training and development, recruitment and 
selection, performance appraisal and compensation and 
benefits) influence operational excellence to improve and 
sustain organizational performance [61]. More empirical 
investigations proved that human resource practices 
significantly influence operational excellence in service sector 
to achieve exceptional performance [18]. Human Resource is 
an asset of a firm and the sum of total of the competencies, 
skill and knowledge collectively contribute through effective 
commitment of employees towards the sustainability of 
organization and operational excellence [19]. Previous 
empirical investigations on human resource practices has 
shown a significant relationship with operational excellence 
and we can hypothesize a significant relationship of human 
resource practices on operational excellence. 
H2: There is a significant positive relationship between human 

resource practices and operational   excellence  

http://www.ijstr.org/


INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF SCIENTIFIC & TECHNOLOGY RESEARCH VOLUME 9, ISSUE 02, FEBRUARY  2020                     ISSN 2277-8616 

4464 

IJSTR©2020 

www.ijstr.org 

 
11 TRANSFORMATIONAL LEADERSHIP AND 

KNOWLEDGE SHARING 
Transformational leadership creates interest and a supportive 
working environment among employees of organization to 
facilitate knowledge sharing activities [63][64]. 
Transformational leadership with all four dimensions of 
idealized influence, inspirational motivation, intellectual 
stimulation and individual consideration significantly influence 
knowledge sharing for creative performance, team 
performance and organizational performance [65][66][67]. 
Transformational leadership provide vision and motivation that 
exerts followers to work more than expectations through 
knowledge sharing for individual creativity and team creativity 
[68].  Similarly in different empirical studies transformational 
leadership significantly influence knowledge sharing for 
product and process innovation, team innovation and 
organization innovation [59][58][69][67]. Transformational 
leadership create a learning environment in the organization 
through climate and behavior of knowledge sharing and 
interpersonal trust among employees [70]. Transformational 
leadership encourage and enhance the organizational 
commitment and organizational citizenship behavior to 
promote knowledge sharing within organization [71]. All the 
empirical investigations in existing literature between 
transformational leadership style and knowledge sharing have 
positive relationship and we can develop the following 
hypothesis. 
H3: There is a significant positive relationship between 

transformational leadership and knowledge sharing. 

 
12 HUMAN RESOURCE PRACTICES AND 

KNOWLEDGE SHARING 
To knowledge sharing there are antecedents to consider which 
encourage or restrain knowledge sharing [72]. In previous 
studies there are number of factors influence knowledge 
sharing between employees and between organization and 
employees at both individual and organizational levels. Human 
resource practices with its dominant dimensions of recruitment 
and selection, training and development, performance 
appraisal and compensation and benefits gives a substantial 
positive impact on employees knowledge sharing attitude and 
behavior [42]. Combination of HR practices provide motivation, 
incentives and awareness to the employees to participate in 
maintaining and knowledge sharing activities that help them to 
innovate and create knowledge [73]. Opportunity, motivation 
and ability in enhancing HR practices significantly influence 
knowledge sharing for team creativity in companies [74]. High 
performance HR practices and measures like provision of job 
security, skill development through training, good incentive 
mechanism and performance appraisal of both low and high 
performers produce a good knowledge sharing behavior 
between both managers and co-workers [75]. Gara Bach 
Ouerdian et al., (2017) empirically investigated the positive 
relationship of HR practices with dimensions of 
recruitment/selection, compensation and reward, performance 
appraisal, teamwork and training and development on 
knowledge sharing with mediating role of learning climate and 
human capital. Therefore, human resource practices are 
supposed to be favorable to hypothesize for promoting a 
positive relationship with knowledge sharing among 
employees and firm. 

H4: There is a significant positive relationship between human 
resource practices and knowledge sharing. 

 
13 KNOWLEDGE SHARING AND OPERATIONAL 

EXCELLENCE 
Different knowledge applications indicate that actual use of 
knowledge develop organizational competencies to enhance 
operational excellence that is a major indicator of 
organizational performance [24][23]. Knowledge management 
practices identify the sources of required and valuable 
knowledge for employees. It encourage, reward and promote 
knowledge management practices to sharing of this 
knowledge that positively influencing towards three well known 
value disciplines identified by Treacy & Wiersema (1993) 
customer intimacy, product leadership and operational 
excellence in the companies like telecommunication [25][26]. 
Similarly in telecommunication companies knowledge sharing 
strategies enhance the customer relationship management 
(CRM) with dimensions of operational excellence, innovation 
process and customer intimacy which reflect overall on 
organization capability [76]. Various quality management 
practices also helps to implement positive culture of 
knowledge sharing through the capture process of tacit 
knowledge that support in implementation of operational 
excellence [23]. Similarly Rehman et al. (2015) empirically 
investigated the mediating role of knowledge sharing between 
knowledge management strategy and overall performance 
with an indicator of operational excellence. We can formulate 
the statement for development of hypothesis as follows. 
H5: There is a significant positive relationship between 

knowledge sharing and operational   excellence. 

 
14 KNOWLEDGE SHARING AS MEDIATOR  
In most of the pervious empirical researches knowledge 
sharing is found to be a well-established mediator between 
different independent and dependent variables. Knowledge 
sharing mediate between the relationship of transformational 
leadership style with product innovation, process innovation, 
unit performance, team performance, organizational 
performance and organizational innovation [77][63][78][66]. 
Knowledge sharing is refer to the sharing of information, ideas 
and relevant tasks among individuals or group of people in the 
organizations.  In different empirical studies knowledge 
sharing is also used as mediator between transformational 
leadership with individual creativity, team creativity and 
organizational creativity that also impact job performance and 
firm performance [57][79][33]. The mediating role of 
knowledge sharing between the relationship of 
transformational leadership and operational excellence is 
propose in the conceptual framework and considered as 
research gap for further investigation. The hypothesis is 
developed is as, 
H6: There is a significant positive mediating effect of 

knowledge sharing between the relationship of 
transformational leadership and operational excellence. 

 
Similarly in previous literature of knowledge sharing, it is 
studied as mediator in different researches between the 
relationship of human resource practice and knowledge 
creation. High performance human resource practices also 
influence corporate entrepreneurship indirect with knowledge 
sharing as mediator. Human resource practices along with all 
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dimensions of recruitment and selection training and 
development, compensation and reward and performance 
appraisal significantly influence knowledge sharing [42]. 
Human resource practice along with all dimension also directly 
influence knowledge sharing. The mediating effect of 
knowledge sharing and maintaining occurs can be measured 
because HR practices expected to enhance and support 
knowledge creation, when these practices are designate to 
simultaneously encourage both exploratory behaviors. The 
hypothesis proposed for conceptual framework is given below. 
H7: There is a significant positive mediating effect of 

knowledge sharing between the relationship of Human 
resource practice and operational excellence. 

 
A conceptual framework is proposed to measure the impact of 
two independent variables transformational leadership and 
human resource practices on dependent variable operational 
excellence with the mediating role of knowledge sharing in 
shown below in Figure 6. 
 

 
 

Figure 6: Proposed conceptual framework 

 
15 CONCLUSION 
Purpose of this conceptual paper is to systematically review 
the existing literature on operational excellence and exploring 
related theories and models, how operational excellence is 
contributing with exceptional performance in service industry. 
Previous studies are reviewed systematically to find out the 
factors effecting operational excellence from both qualitative 
and quantitative researches. Three factors transformational 
leadership, human resource practices and knowledge sharing 
are the part of proposed conceptual framework having 
significant relationships with operational excellence. 
Transformational leadership and human resource practices 
are the two independent variables, operational excellence as 
dependent variable and knowledge sharing is used as 
mediator between the relationship of transformational 
leadership with operational excellence and human resource 
practices with operational excellence. The conceptual 
framework is proposed on the bases of exiting literature, 
theory and models, however its empirical investigation is left 
for future researchers and practitioners.  

 
16 FUTURE RESEARCH 
The seven hypothesis developed in the proposed conceptual 
framework will help to contribute in the empirical validation of 
EFQM, SOME and Boston scientific management models. We 
will encourage a follow up study to empirically test the 
antecedents of operational excellence in context of service 
sector. Future research on proposed conceptual framework 
involve selection of scales to measure the impact of 
transformational leadership, human resource practices and 
knowledge sharing in a specific sector. However, more 
empirical research is required to further examine the impact of 
other leadership styles, process, strategies, cultural impact, 
systems, skills, tools, values and principles on operational 
excellence in both service and production sectors to further 
validate the already implemented operational excellence 
models and related theories. 
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